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BACKGROUND
The Parochial Church Councils (Powers) Measure 1956 as amended states that: it shall be the duty of the minister and the parochial church council to consult together on matters of general concern and importance to the parish. The functions of the parochial church councils shall include:- co-operation with the minister in promoting  in the parish the whole mission of the Church, pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical.

MEMBERSHIP

Members of the PCC are either ex-officio or elected by the annual parochial church meeting (APCM) in accordance with the Church Representation Rules. The PCC may decide to co-opt a limited number of other members as it considers necessary.

During the year the following served as members of the PCC:

Ex-officio Members:

Churchwardens:



Mrs Louise McEwen 

                                                                   Professor Duncan Colin-Jones (resigned March 2018)
Representatives on the Deanery Synod:       Mr Richard Blackburn







Mr David Hughes
· Mr Norman Chapman is a member of the Diocesan Synod, Bishop’s Council & Lay Chair of Bishop’s Waltham Deanery Synod, he also chairs the Diocesan Property Committee.
Elected members:

Mr Richard Blackburn  

Mr David Hughes

            Mr Rob Scott
                   (Treasurer)


Mr Norman Chapman       (Secretary and Chairman of the PCC)
            Dr Jane Beardmore          (Safeguarding Officer)
            Mrs Sophia Wheeler

            Mrs Jane Salmon

            Mrs Sandra Henderson 
Standing Committee:                 

The Council appoints a Standing Committee, which usually meets between PCC meetings and which transacts any necessary business subject to the direction of the Council. There are two other Committees’ – The Church Room Management Committee and The Church Fete Committee.

Electoral Roll Report - The number on the Electoral Roll at the end of 2018 is 48
 Annual Report Vacancy
CHURCHWARDEN’S REPORT FOR THE YEAR 2018

For the APCM.

St Peter’s has had an uncertain year as we have been in vacancy again.  We bade Farewell to Canon Nick Fennemore in January and Edwina. Nick has been appointed as Minor Canon and Cathedral Chaplain to Winchester Cathedral.   We will miss Nick’s ministry enormously.  Canon Nick had a very positive impact on both parishes.  We have all felt very despondent this year.

Vacancy:  

Once more we are in a vacancy with Holy Trinity Newtown, and our Lay Minister (LLM), Norman Chapman again has stepped forward to take a leading role. The Archdeacon, Gavin Collins, made it clear that our benefice should link with another parish to make a full time post, this would optimize getting a high calibre priest. Linking with Hambledon came to the fore as their Priest, Canon Robin Coutts was due to retire. The five churchwardens from the three parishes started to meet from time to time to build a relationship.  A ministry team was set up and we have met from time to time to discuss the future of the Parishes. A team got together to write a new Parish Profile which was then linked with the Hambledon profile.  Our post was first advertised in the Church Times and on Pathway at the end of the August.  Sadly there were no suitable applicants.  There were  two more attempts with further adverts.  We await the results.

A  LYCiG course was held at Rookesbury Hall for six weeks in January and February for the Bishops Waltham Deanery. It was well attended with many of our PCC members from Newtown and Soberton.  Gregg Mensingh, our Area Dean ran the course ably assisted by Jane Beardmore.

A Lenten lunch was held in the Church rooms raising money for the Bishops Lenten Appeal.  The Reverend Samantha Martell came to talk to us about her recent trip to the Holy Land.  She spoke most movingly.

Children:

ROCS  meets on the 1st Sunday of the month with a wonderful team led by Caroline Rogers. The children’s presentation of their ‘work’, with smiles on their faces is a joy to behold. We are very grateful to the team of parents who have taken on this responsibility so well, it is now well established.  Caroline Rogers and Sophia Wheeler organised a marvellous Nativity service at the 6pm service at St Peter’s on Christmas Eve. It was packed. This was to be their swansong!  Thank you Caroline and Sophia.

Icon Course

Jackie Hunt has run several icon painting courses during the year. All a great success. An open evening was held in the Curl Chapel in the Autumn with an Icon exhibition.  This was attended by many people.  Thank you Jackie, brilliant.

Fabric.

Unfortunately the south wall of the Curl chapel has moved over the years, rotating outwards resulting in a large vertical crack. Advice has been sought from our architect, Julian Livingstone, and he requested that we have the opinion of a structural engineer, Martin Kirby. Their reports have been joined to develop a plan for necessary works, and an application for a Faculty made, the principle being to improve drainage of the ground around the South Transept (it is constantly showing damp with algae growing in places), so as to make the ground more stable under the south wall. Then a U-shaped steel brace will be secured on the top of the walls internally to anchor the south wall.  The medieval paintings abut the crack. Peter Martindale, the paintings conservator is going to stabilise the paintings for us which will allow us to go ahead with the Curl Chapel repairs. 

The cleaning team, led by Jo Chapman, do a great job every week and the church continues to look loved – and lovely. Jo, due to ill health has relinquished the task of running the Cleaning team.  Thank you so much Jo for all your hard work over the years.  

Organ

Our fine organ, installed in St Peter’s in 1892 is showing considerable wear and tear.  It has not been cleaned for 45 years.  We have agreed to go ahead and employ Geoff Griffith to  clean and restore the organ.  This work will take several months and the cost will be considerable.  We are being lent an organ for this period.

Churchyard

Many thanks to John Lester and his team of helpers (Adrian Baskerville and Duncan Colin-Jones) who cut the grass and care for the churchyard, they do a splendid job, the church yard always looks well cared for. 

Church room.

The meeting room has been well used, for church activities, such as meetings, the luncheon club (many thanks to Sandra Henderson, Denise Solman and Norman Chapman), and also for village activities such as the History society, Film club, Stitch and Chatter and Wives group. This all helps to keep the village aware of our church and its work.

Fete.

The Fete was once again outstanding. Nigel Whales led such a magnificent and large team of helpers so that there was much to see, do and enjoy. Tom Busher kindly allowed us to use the top of his field, Churchmeadow, and this enabled a wide variety of activities to take place. The Fete raised over £17,000 for the church and its success also emphasized how important it is to keep the church in the centre of village life. This was to be Nigel’s last fete in charge.  Huge thanks to Nigel for running such successful fetes for so many years and raising enormous funds for St Peter’s.

General

 A special service was held on Sea Sunday, July 3rd to commemorate the 60th Anniversary of the Commissioning of HMS Soberton and also to rededicate the Ship’s bell.  The Ton class Association were invited.  St Peter’s was filled to capacity with marvellous music and Pimms was enjoyed by all in the Churchyard.

 The Nine Lessons and Carols this year was as popular as ever.  On Christmas Eve, the church was packed, standing room only and the children performed their part in the nativity service.

Gift Aid is an important part of the churches income, this continues to be effectively dealt with by Liz Whales.  Joe Goodlad, “ the organist” has been such a wonderful contributor to our music and services, and his playing just gets better and better. We gave a Farewell to Joe evening in September to mark his last Sunday.  This was in the form of a soiree.  This was much enjoyed with 50 people enjoying a buffet supper in the Church room.  Joe started at Bristol University in October.  Congratulations, Joe, and our thanks and very best wishes. 

 Jennie Blackburn, “the flowers” ,and her skilled team undertake the beautiful floral displays every week, they are just lovely, thank you all so much.

Noel and Penny Evans and the great team of bell ringers support us so loyally and wonderfully, thank you. We are all so blessed to have such support and are most grateful to all who keep the church looking good, cared for and attractive so as to encourage everyone to enter, perhaps to pray and worship. 

I would like to express my thanks to all who have helped during this last year in so many different ways. Special thanks go to Norman who once more is showing his dedication.

Louise McEwen Churchwarden.

Secretary’s Report

The PCC met on six occasions during 2018 and the Standing Committee met on six occasions, usually one week before the PCC

Norman Chapman – PCC Secretary

Financial report 2018

Church accounts

2018 realised a deficit of £6.5K largely due to ongoing restoration of the Curll Chapel.  Collections and regular donations were down a little on 2017 whilst ad hoc donations increased, although the latter included a grant of £3.5K from the Headley Trust towards restoration work.  The fete realised a net increase of more than £1.5K over last year even after £1.5K in donations had been made to 3 local causes.  The market value of investments fell over the year: The Silver Fund by 13% although interest income has remained steady, whilst the Restoration Fund (that accumulates income) decreased by 9%.  Smaller CCLA investments showed a similar downturn, reflecting turbulence in world markets (especially China) and Brexit.  

Despite the downturn, our overall financial situation remains healthy with £45K in cash funds and £87.5K in investments.  This should enable ongoing work to complete Curll Chapel restoration and an estimated £26K to overhaul of the organ to be contained within cash funds without resorting to liquidation of the Restoration Fund. A deficit of £42K for 2019 is predicted but it is hoped to obtain a grant towards the organ refurbishment.

As ever, income depends on the generosity of parishioners through donations and support for the annual fete.  There have been no recent additions to the cadre of regular donors and a further stewardship programme may be required. 

We are grateful to Amanda Eldrid ACA from Soberton Heath for inspecting the church accounts.

Summer fete

After several years as chairman of the fete committee, Cdr Nigel Whales has stood down and management of the fete has been delegated across individual members of the committee with chairmanship rotating annually. The fete committee now has 3 members from the PCC and it’s important that this link is maintained.  Equally, donations to non-church-related local causes should continue to be made from fete proceeds whenever possible to ameliorate the (not unreasonable) perception that ‘it all goes to the diocese’.  That said, the Parish Share is £19,610 for 2019 and we will be relying on fete income to be able to pay this and meet our annual running costs.

We are grateful to Cdr Nigel Whales for his innovative and energetic approach to fete chairmanship and to Tom Busher for allowing us to use the Church Meadow which has enabled the fete to expand beyond the confines of the Church Green.

Rob Scott
Music Report for the APCM 2019

There were several highlights.  Nick’s Fennemore’s leaving service we had a good choir.  Despite a small choir we can easily rally a good number of singers for special occasions.  Joe Goodlad’s organ playing has been exemplary.

We had a special service for Sea Sunday, July 3rd.  This was to commemorate the 60th Anniversary of the commissioning of HMS Soberton and to rededicate the ship’s bell.  The choir sang “Crossing the Bar” by Tennyson.  David Wakefield, Kate Jones and Joe Goodlad all played the organ at the service.  

September 9th was a sad day for us all.  It was to bid Joe Goodlad farewell as he was about to start at Bristol university.  Joe has played for four years at St peter’s and his playing has been enjoyed so much by us all.  We were lucky enough to find a new fantastic organist Kate Jones who has taken up the mantle as Organist at St Peter’s.

It was our turn to host the Remembrance service at St Peter’s this year marking 100 years since the World War.  A poppy wave was designed and arranged around the War Memorial. 25 ladies from around the villages knitted and crocheted poppies.  ~These were tied and arranged through the village from the church to the War Memorial.  The Brownies decorated paper plates with the name of each person who had died in the World Wars from the two Parishes and these were tied to the Church railings.

The Nine Lessons and Carols was well attended.  The choir, large in number sang beautifully.  The choir is always available for weddings and funerals.  The choir still sings Matins once a month.

Louise McEwen

St. Peter’s Church Flower-Arrangers’ Report 2018
This has been a slightly quieter year for St. Peter’s flower-arrangers, as there were no weddings requiring our help during this time, but our enthusiasm and love of flowers remains undiminished!

As ever, the weekly decorating by the altar and in the niche in the Curl Chapel, as well as the church -wide decoration for the major festivals, were marked with beautiful contributions from our members. I pass on my thanks to them all, and indeed also the thanks of the kind parishioners and visitors who constantly express their appreciation of our efforts to me.

I am delighted to say that we continue to increase our numbers of flower-arranging-loving friends, and would always welcome more to join us too!

(Just give me a call on 01489 877391)               Jennie Blackburn

Lent and Advent Courses in 2018

As in previous years two bible-based study and discussion groups were held in 2018.  People from across the Benefice as well as from other villages and churches were welcomed to the informal courses which included bible study and discussion, coffee and conversation with time for prayer.
Over Lent, five morning sessions based on The Finding Faith book “Invitation from the Cross” (Krish Kandiah) were run with 8 people attending, most being at all sessions.  The course touched on forgiveness, service, hope, empathy and trust. 

For Advent, the course was run both morning and evening giving very different insights into the material and allowing more to attend with 17 people at the various different sessions.  It was a 4 week course based on “Lighten our Path” by Nick Fawcett, focussing on all aspects of light as we prepared for Christmas. 
Jane Beardmore

Report from the Bishops Waltham Deanery Synod

During 2018 the quarterly meetings of the Synod were held in March, May, September and November, at Hambledon, Wickham, Bishops Waltham and Soberton, respectively.

Each meeting was chaired by the Area Dean (Gregg Mensingh) or the Lay Chair (Norman Chapman); Opening Prayers being said at the commencement.

At the beginning of the year, the Deanery Administrator (Jane Beardmore) completed her three -year role.  Although not present at the year’s first meeting, a vote of thanks was passed for her endless, endeavoring help whilst in post.  The newly appointed Deanery Administrator (Mary Hogg), quickly took up the reins.

Our parish representation at the Synod was reduced to one (David Hughes), after Richard Blackburn, who was a long-standing member of the Synod and PCC, relinquished his roles following ongoing ill health.

There were several themes running through each meeting associated with more recent Diocesan and Deanery initiatives, particularly with reference to Live, Pray, Serve†1, Thy Kingdom Come†2, LyCiG (Leading your Church into Growth) †3, as well as the Hackney†4 and the Wiawso (Ghana) †5 Links. 

(see †* references at the end of this report.)

March Meeting

Transforming the Deanery – Mission

LyCiG and Mission with Andy Hargreaves, the Diocesan Mission Development Officer who outlined his role and discussed ‘Thy Kingdom Come’ #Pledge2Pray from 10 to 20 May 2018. 

Wiawso Link: Canon Graham Morris will meet with the Deanery to establish Parish links as good progress has been made in Ghana.

Hackney Link: a prayer leaflet was provided by Rev Norman Chatfield.  The Deanery needs to decide how future support will continue.  Planned activities include Saturday 21 July, visit from St James Clapton with lunch for approx. 30 and 11 August – Walk of Prayer 
Soberton, Newtown and Hambledon continue to explore a United Benefice.

Rev Claire Towns summarized initiatives in Swanmore - Barnaby’s Cafe, Pause to Pray, Cafe Church, Printed Christmas cards and a “Radical Welcome” course. 
AOB included possible Belfry Inspection for Safety on a shared Deanery inspection basis; Tuesdays @10 – a Shedfield initiative for older people to meet (funding request from MOF unanimously supported); a request from the Food Bank, and Pentecost and Christian Aid Walk on 20 May starting from Wickham. 



May Meeting

Guest Speakers:

‘Modern Day Slavery – we see you’.  The Rev. Edwina Fennemore gave a detailed presentation emphasizing the need to provide prayers and support to survivors of modern-day slavery. †6 

 Victoria James, Diocese Stewardship Advisor gave a presentation on the Parish Giving Scheme to which Parishes were encouraged to join.

Transforming the Deanery – Mission:

Update on LyCiG and Mission

Follow up meeting at Rookesbury Hall, Newtown 18th June, 7.00pm.

Hackney Link.  50+ representatives from Hackney are being welcomed at St Peter’s Church, Bishops Waltham on Saturday 21st July.  Norman Chatfield coordinating the event.

‘Walk of Prayer’ at Hackney on Saturday 11th August.

Resourcing the Deanery:

The Treasurer’s Report.
In the absence of the treasurer, the report was read by Norman Chapman, the Lay Chair.

Deanery Clergy: Unfortunately, there was no update available on the Soberton, Newtown and Hambledon Benefice vacancy.

Rev Sam Martell is to be ordained very soon.

AOB

GDPR (data protection).†7


September Meeting

The Synod’s formal thanks for the work and support provided by the previous Deanery 
Administrator, Jane Beardmore, were recorded.

A new lay representative is sought for the Synod Standing Committee.

A new Chair of the Deanery Finance Committee is sought, for the New Year.

Transforming the Deanery – Mission


Update on LiCyG

Bishops Waltham explained how LiCyG had enabled reinvigoration of their Action Plan.
Shedfield and Wickham looking at each parish with fresh eyes.

Botley had developed a communications team from which a new Mission and Marketing Group has been formed and rolled out.

Outreach – Wiawso Link:

Clarification from Canon Graham Morris is still lacking regarding contact details for link parishes.  There was much disappointment from parish representatives over this link and whether it was worth continuation.

Hackney Link:

Norman Chatfield reported on the successful visit by Hackney representatives and also the London Walk of Prayer.

The agreed extended 3-year funding has come to the end, with donations of £4,300 going to the Hackney parishes.  A proposal to continue the partnership was unanimously agreed.

Mission Opportunities Fund (MOF):

Support was given to St Peter’s at Bishops Waltham in making a bid for £1.350 to enable the start of an ‘Overflow at Four’ group. 

Resourcing the Deanery:

Treasurer’s Report – in the absence of the treasurer, the report was read out by Norman Chapman.  There were no queries.  It was agreed to donate £1000 to the Hackney Night Shelter project.
AOB:  Variable views were expressed on the replacement magazine for Pompey Chimes.  It was suggested that the Droxford PCC writes to the editor expressing their views.



November Meeting

Matters arising:

Rev James Hunt thanked Synod on behalf of St Peter’s Church, Bishops Waltham for their support in obtaining funding from the MOF.

Both vacancies, Standing Committee and Deanery Finance Committee, mentioned at the previous meeting, are still vacant. Transforming the Deanery – Mission:
Live | Pray | Serve: “This Diocesan Initiative is there to provide encouragement for the Deaneries and Parishes to do what they are already doing but better.”

The Deanery Framework for Mission included the setting up of the LiCyG course early in the year.

Synod were asked “What tools are required to grow?”  Feedback from small group discussions indicated time is needed to consolidate what is already happening.  Feedback notes would be circulated to Deanery Synod representatives.  At the time of writing this report, the notes are awaited.

Wiawso Link:  Synod members reported that momentum is being lost on this initiative through lack of contact information.  Sarah Page has offered to help, working in conjunction with Canon Graham, to seek some movement forward.

Hackney Link: A submitted report from Norman Chatfield referred to:

Thanks for the provided support for the link in the future.

Brief details of the Winter Night Shelter Scheme.

The associated December Magazine article would be circulated in due course.

Deanery Advent Carol Service: 

Parishes have agreed to examine their future plans with reference to the Deanery Advent Carol Service, which will be an annual fixture in future. 

Resourcing the Deanery:

Treasurer’s Report – submitted in writing to all Synod members.

Some Parishes have outstanding payments and details are being forwarded to both incumbents and treasurers.

Suggested donations to support the Hackney Link are being sent out.

Update on Deanery Clergy- nothing happening.

AOB:

Safeguarding Policy – awaiting guidance from the national church.
Restructuring of the Gosport/Havant Deanery as well as the Newport Deanery is ongoing. The Diocese is bidding for £9m, over a 5-year period, to support this restructuring initiative.

The current budget is a holding budget for 2018/19.  Parish share will remain static with added inflation.  During 2019/20 a new 3-year budget will evolve. 



References:  

Live | pray | serve is the Portsmouth Diocesan motto for the future, as we seek to equip people to live as disciples of Christ; to pray, individually and together as worshipping communities; and to serve our local neighbourhoods and society together.
[image: image1.png]


Thy Kingdom Come is an initiative established two years ago by the Archbishops of Canterbury and York for the parishes of the Church of England. Tens of thousands of Christians from churches around the world are expected to join in this year in a global wave of prayer for evangelism between Ascension and Pentecost. The first event in 2016 saw some 100,000 pledge to pray as part of Thy Kingdom Come. Numbers rose to more than 500,000 in 2017, with Christians in more than 50 denominations and over 85 countries being involved.[image: image2.png]


LyCiG (Leading your Church into Growth)
An initiative looking at Leadership and the Vision for Growth; together with developing Mission Action Planning towards helping Our Church to Grow in our rural environment.

The Hackney Link - Back in 1985 the Archbishop of Canterbury’s Commission Report, “Faith in the City”, stimulated the initiative to establish a LINK between rural Bishops Waltham and the inner-city Hackney Deaneries.  An annual gift of money, currently £3000+, from the Deanery Parishes is sent to provide financial support to the Hackney parish churches. More than thirty years on, the support is still being provided, for use as agreed by Synod.  There are shared visits between the two Deaneries.

The Inter-Diocesan West African Link was first established in Portsmouth in the 1970’s, and reaffirmed in 2002.  The link was primarily established to build relationships, provide mutual support, and sharing experiences in WIASO.  In recent times, there have been many difficulties in making and/or maintaining the link.

Reflects the Diocese support for The Clewer Initiative.  Further details can be found at www.theclewerinitiative.org.

Guidance available from the CofE and the Diocese websites.


Sadly, it was noted that there were rarely more than 50% of the representatives present at the meetings. 
David Hughes

Icon courses 2018

Three icon painting courses were run in 2018: Christ Pantocrator in May; The Mother of God Elousa in July and Archangel Gabriel in August. Overall 16 people attended the courses. These courses not only make excellent use of the Curl Chapel but it means for those three weeks the church is filled with activity. There was an exhibition of the students work in October, over 100 attended the private view and over the three days there were many visitors, the exhibition is manned  by the students.

Twice last year visiting professional iconographers from around the country met and painted in the Church Rooms.

The icon painting activities in the church raised over £1000 for the Church Rooms and also meant that some exhibition panels were able to be purchased from the remaining funds, these panels are another church resource to be used by anyone wanting to exhibit or display.

Jackie Hunt

Church Cleaners

The Church cleaners are brilliant - they keep the church looking beautiful and clean, and never seem to forget their date for cleaning.

We had a few more helpers this year so I think it will be easier and not too frequent for everyone. Please, when you are cleaning will you kindly check the brass work.
Thank you for all you do – I couldn’t do it without you all   
 Jo Chapman
 Safeguarding Report 

New legislation including the Charities Act meant that all PCC members and others volunteers such as ROCS leaders within the Church setting are now required to have safeguarding checks and training.  DBS (Disclosure and Barring Service) checks on all PCC members are now complete although some training sessions are still required.  Training has been undertaken on safeguarding children, young people and vulnerable adults and included issues around lone working and governance.  

Policies have been reviewed in the light of the Church of England’s new Parish Safeguarding Handbook (Promoting a Safer Church) which has now been adopted by the Portsmouth Diocese.  A Lone Workers Policy has also been agreed.

All aspects of safeguarding for the very successful Children’s Week and other children’s events were undertaken by Caroline Rogers and her hard work and diligence is much appreciated. 

The Good Neighbour Scheme is managed through the Parish and Diocese and safeguarding checks have been completed and some training undertaken.  There are 20 Good Neighbour drivers all with current DBS certification. 

Being new to the role, formal training has been completed with Kwango on Safeguarding Children and Safeguarding Adults and a range of required Church of England/Diocesan courses namely Foundations (C1), Safeguarding Leadership Training (C2 and C3), Domestic Abuse (S3) and Safer Recruitment (S1).  The first of several training sessions using the Foundations (C1) on-line course has been run with 17 attendees from Soberton & Newtown Benefice, Meon Bridge Benefice and the Good Neighbours Scheme.

Jane Beardmore

ROCs Report 

ROCs is the Children’s Sunday School at St Peter’s, and meets on the first Sunday of the month (excluding August).

There have been steady attendance at ROCs this year and we have an average of 6 children per session. For the celebration weekends we can get as many as 14, as the regular children are visited by church member’s grandchildren, and on one occasion the children from the Baptism during the service.

During the year we have had new session leaders: Andrew & Katherine Graham, Naomi Ambrose and Rachael & Ollie Thompson. In accordance with Diocese guideline they were all accompanied by a DBS leader and hopefully they will continue on the rota for sessions, and therefore will need to undertake DBS checks. All the new leaders have been great and have added to the variety and enthusiasm of ROCs, and it has meant that each leader can do a session every 4-5 months.

ROCs are extremely grateful for the continued support and commitments from Sophia Wheeler, Mark & Charlotte Cooper and Jane Salmon. 

The 2017 Christmas workshop was once again a success – with over 30 children attending. This year we had more teens helping, 12 in all, and this proved to be a big hit with the younger participants. Due to time restraints, we did not offer lunch, although this didn’t seem to affect the number attending.

The Christmas Crib Service again had a full church, with a new script and format, although the ending didn’t change! There is a lack of older children willing to participate in the service and we are looking at how we might get them more involved next year.

ROCs Lead –Caroline Rogers

Children’s Week 2018 – awaiting a report
Bell Ringers Report for year ending Dec 2018

It has been a difficult year for the tower as Tony Lean has retired with back problems and the tower captain has been unavailable for most of the year due to health problems. The tower is now therefore down to eight members. However I am pleased to report that Sunday ringing has continued to be enthusiastically supported. Also a group of bell ringers from within the district have continued to use the tower once or twice a month throughout the year for some “advanced” ringing on Tuesday evenings.

The tower AGM was held on 15th March with all nine members present. Norman Chapman was chairman. The treasurer reported the bell ringer’s account was in credit and it was agreed that funds are available for necessary ongoing maintenance. The ringing fees for weddings was discussed and it was proposed that the fee for "after wedding” be £150 and that for “before and after wedding" be £230. Norman Chapman was requested to approach the appropriate authority to agreed the fees.

 Some maintenance has been carried out in the bell chamber by Jackie Hunt and Paul Cluett. We are very grateful to them for their time and commitment.

We rang the bells half muffled for the annual Remembrance Service and afterwards un-muffled for the national celebration for the end of the First World War. Ringing for three weddings and a funeral was also undertaken in the year. 

Noel Evans

 The Church Rooms.

The rooms continue to be a great asset to St Peters’ Church with over 400 hours usage over 2018. This was divided fairly evenly between church related events and those providing an income. The latter includes Film club, History Society, Stitch & Chatter and the Icon courses run by Jackie Hunt.

Rob Scott has kindly agreed to become the booking manager. Thanks go to Norman Chapman, lately with the help of Jane Beardmore, who has dealt with bookings hitherto.

Thanks also to the church room committee for keeping the rooms clean and in good order.

Liz Whales
 Friends report for 2018

In May, we welcomed Cantate the Cathedral Junior Choir for a special concert. The young people, mostly aged between 12 and 19 show such commitment, making time in their busy lives to attend rehearsals and performances, especially in late spring when many are revising for important exams. 

In the May half term holiday, we invited young children to a mini beast morning at the church. This was not a fund raiser, just an ideal opportunity to encourage children to visit the building and have some fun.  It was really enjoyable, for the adult helpers as well as our guests, with craft activities, a hunt for mini beasts in the church (only paper ones), and a woodlouse race using real woodlice.

At the AGM in July, a resolution was passed to amend the original Clause 9  of the Constitution  ‘ the quorum at the AGM is two thirds of members’ to ‘a majority of the committee plus 5 members’. This action will ensure that the AGM will go ahead each year, as in 2017, concern was expressed when two minutes before the start of the meeting, there were insufficient members present for the meeting to proceed. Fortunately two members arrived just in time and the meeting commenced.

In August we were hoping for a return visit from The Wykeham Quartet, but as the members had all completed their university studies in June, they had disbanded the quartet, as most were no longer living in this area. We are fortunate in that Lucy Jones, one of the quartet is now a member of St Peters choir.

Our regular Autumn Lunch went well again at the beginning of November, and the £50 raffle prize given by Allan from the White Lion ensured that lots of tickets were sold.  Jane Rennie was the lucky winner, and no doubt will enjoy a nice lunch at the pub.

Early in November, the Friends agreed to pay the cost of the update of the sound system in the church. This was necessary as some of the equipment was illegal, and St Peter’s was the venue for the local RBL Service of Remembrance to commemorate the 100th anniversary of the end of the First World War.

The Christmas Coffee morning and Bring and Buy in early December, one of our regular annual fund raising events, was well supported, despite the weather. 

Our plans for this year include a visit to some more of the Downland churches in West Sussex, a trip to Titchfield Theatre, and a Murder Mystery evening.

When the Curll Chapel remedial work is completed, we will go ahead and either restore the commemorative stone on the outside of the tower if the cost is within our budget; or have an appropriate plaque made for the interior of the Church.

Jane Salmon

Chair of Friends of St Peter’s 
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